Minutes

NWSWD Board of Supervisors Meeting & Annual Organizational Election

June 7, 2023
The Board of Supervisors of the Northwest Vermont Solid Waste Management District held their regularly scheduled board meeting on June 7, 2023, via zoom and at the St. Albans Town Hall at 6:30 PM.
	Supervisors Present:

Buermann, Bob – So. Hero
Doremus, Mark – Bakersfield

Getty, Jennifer – Fletcher             

Henry, Josie – Alburg
Tanya Dufresne - Berkshire

Supervisors Absent:
Kade, Barry – Montgomery 
Peloubet, David – Sheldon

Sturtevant, Brooks – Franklin

Tibbits, Jaime – Fairfield 

	Lambert, Paul – Georgia - zoom
Micheli, Carlo – Swanton - zoom

Richards, Jim - No. Hero – zoom
St. Francis, April – Highgate
Tuck, Joyce – Isle La Motte
Voegele, Al - St. Albans Town
Others Present:

John Leddy, Executive Director - zoom
Pam Bolster, Finance

Guests:  



Full Board Meeting 
Chair Josie Henry called the meeting to order at 6:35 PM.  
1)   Agenda Review-Additions/Deletions:  
An amendment was requested by Ms. St. Francis to discuss Finance Assistance.  
2)   Welcome, Introductions, Opening Remarks – Chair
Ms. Henry introduced herself as the new chair of the NWSWD Board to those who were not present at the April meeting and asked for all members to introduce themselves.  Introductions were made.
3)  Public Comment:  None  
4)  Vote: Minutes of the April 19, 2023 NWSWD Board Meeting: 

Ms. Henry asked for a motion to approve the minutes of April 19, 2023.  Mr. Buermann asked for a correction to the spelling of his last name and made a motion to accept the minutes as written with that correction.  Mr. Voegele seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed.
5)  Staff Reports: 
1. Finance Report:

a.) Audit Service Bid Review Discussion & Vote: Ms. Bolster reported that the RFP for Audit services had been sent to no less than eight firms directly and had been listed on the VLCT website classified section.  The only proposal received was from RHR Smith out of Maine.  The previous auditor Fothergill is no longer performing municipal audits and the only other response was from a firm stating they would like to apply but did not currently have staffing available.  Discussion ensued about the RHR proposal including that the pricing is reasonable for this three-year contract; first year $11,600, second year $12,400, third year $13,200, that they have local staff performing the audit avoiding excessive transportation costs.  Ms. Bolster stated that without other choices she would like the board to approve entering into a three-year contract for audit services including Fiscal Years FY23, FY24, and FY25.  
Mr. Richards made a motion to accept RHR’s proposal as auditors for the District for the Fiscal Years FY23 at $11,600.00, FY24 at $12,400.00, and FY25 at $13,200.00.  Mr. Lambert seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed.
b.) Reserve Funds Certificate of Deposit Request:  Ms. Bolster suggests additional funds from the district reserves be placed into a new CD.  First, to try to maximize those funds to what is available and reasonable and secondly to ensure that all funds at all times are FDIC insured.  She directed the board to the sheet enclosed in the finance package detailing what is currently available with emphasis on the higher rates on short term CD’s which all are currently offering, and which has been advised by those she spoke with to take advantage of and reassess upon maturity.  She suggests taking 200-250K from reserve funds and placing it in a CD.  Discussion ensued including though not limited to current rates & terms which range from 4.21% to 4.5% for terms between 9 & 21 months, and how or if this could affect needed cash to help fund the upcoming building project, and the current CD the district has.  Mr. Richards made a motion to allow the Finance Committee along with Ms. Bolster to designate up to 250K as defined from them into a CD.  Ms. Tuck seconded.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Ms. Bolster will initiate a finance committee meeting.

c.) Bond Application:  Ms. Bolster Noted that the bond application was submitted and that Mr. Leddy would speak more to that in his directors report.  
d.) FY23 Finance:  Ms. Bolster noted the increase in revenue during April and May from drop off sites to hauler tonnage/surcharge.  She noted the drop off site user comparison included in the package showing an increase in users for all sites over last year.  The P&L and the accrual taking finances to June 30th she provided show the district is set to end the year with a decent surplus unless a large, unexpected expense arises. Payments and Receipts are normal, and Ms. Bolster noted that she had reviewed with the district chair the duties of reviewing monthly checks written.  Discussion ensued about some line items with Ms. Getty asking about what makes up our advertising expenses to which Ms. Bolster responded, Education and Outreach to residents, HHW advertising, General Service advertising, etc.  
The board asked about past due accounts and discussed a couple of haulers that are behind, exploring the options available in different scenarios, including refusal of a hauler license, shutting them down at the transfer station, and interest accumulation.  It was asked by Mr. Voegele if there was any type of plan to avoid disruption to any residents if a hauler were in that situation.  Mr. Leddy responded that no we really can’t as it is all a remarket subscription type service unregulated as far as pickup.  We only have control over disposal.  If we wanted to have that type of sway on the pick up side we’d have to have franchising agreements.  The district looked at that in the distant past and Burlington looked at it a few years ago and received heavy negative pressure from the haulers.   
2.  Executive Director’s Report:
Mr. Leddy stated the districts HHW Collection Events have been in full swing with three events in May.  Previous years events have seen 40-60 users per event with this years events seeing 60-100 participating households.  In drop off site news the sites have steadily been picking up and recently the Georgia site has seen a number of 100 user days during the week.  Sap tubing and other plastic diversion programs have been very busy with the district sending out last month a load of rigid plastic and a load of other plastics.
He noted that the legislative session has passed H.67 the Extended Producer Responsibility Bill that has been worked on for the last 7 years or so, and that this is a big win.  It creates producer responsibility upon disposal for products that contain certain toxic/flammable materials and will cover things like used oil, bleach, varnish, cleaning fluids, fuel additives and other household chemical waste not covered by other programs.  It will begin in 2024 with the creation of a stewardship panel.  The board questioned if money will be given to the district for collection with Mr. Leddy stating he hopes that yes, that districts have always handled this, though the panel could say that they were going to hold statewide collections themselves but doubts this will be the case, districts are set up to handle this already.  The monetary coverage will not only include the cost of disposal but will include certain supplies and labor, another big win.

He informed the board about the upcoming building project saying that he spoke with Cross Engineering who has brought the conceptual drawings to a final plan but also that they have not been able to start the permitting process yet.  They informed Mr. Leddy that the permitting process will take 2-3 months from the time they begin the process.  This will not allow the project to begin until next spring.  Mr. Leddy noted that he is trying to confirm permit timing and that we may pick up some time as this is not considered a “new” project and things like Act 250 are already in place for the existing facility.  Ms. Bolster stated that this poses a problem with the Bond application and gave an update.  The bond application was submitted for 1.5M as the final plan with an estimate was not in, so to ensure enough funds for the project the application was submitted at the maximum.  She had spoken with Ken L. the bond bank loan officer and he had allowed extra time after the application was submitted to adjust the amount requested but unfortunately this did not come in within that allowance.  In light of the permit process timing she stated that the application may need to be withdrawn with the district reapplying for the fall pool.  Bond Bank terms state that 15% of the borrowed funds must be spent within 90 days of receipt of those funds. And another 85% must be spent or under contract within three years.  This timing due to the permit process, has been discussed and it is improbable that it will be able to be met.  Ms. Bolster stated that for many reasons on the bond bank side, the earlier we pull the application if that is the decision, would be administratively advantageous for the Bond Bank.  Discussion by the board occurred with the suggestion that the application be pulled.  Mr. Leddy stated that he preferred to wait to pull the bond application until he can again speak with Cross and get confirmation of the timing.
Mr. Leddy noted that he had speaking with firms for quotes for construction management.  He has spoken with VIS Construction Consultants.  They looked at the plan and estimated it should come in at about 150K over the initial estimate.  Mr. Leddy requested a building committee meeting to discuss these issues.  Ms. Plant will send out an available date request to get it together.
Mr. Leddy received a surcharge assessment comparison and will send it to everyone.  Ms. Bolster said we will be at $25.25 per ton as of July 1.

Board members are excited about the offer to have an orientation at the Georgia facility and possibly f other sites as well.  The board asked about staffing and whether he felt we were fully staff.  Mr. Leddy said that the more structured staffing approach he has been using is working and we are good.

6.)
Committee Reports:  None.  Ms. Dufresne requested her addition to the Administration   

      Committee.
7.)  Other Business:  A discussion around the importance of obtaining finance department assistance and a manual development.  Ms. Bolster and Mr. Leddy will continue to follow through with the plan to advertise for this position and Ms. Bolster will continue the development of the manual.  A discussion of payrate for this position led to a discussion about cost of living increases for the year and about looking into another wage study for all district position.
  Board adjourned at 8:20 PM
2

